HOW TO IMPROVE OUR SCHOOLS IN THE POST-COVID ERA

Expand School Choice and Provide Fiscal Relief to Districts

PAUL E. PETERSON

Recommendations

To respond to increasing parental demand for choice in the post-pandemic environment, while recognizing concerns of school districts and their employees, states should do the following:

- 1. Lift enrollment limitations on charter schools.
- 2. Authorize additional charter schools when charters are oversubscribed.
- 3. Share underutilized facilities with charter schools.
- 4. Broaden access to voucher and tax-credit scholarship programs by raising current restrictions on numbers, income limits, and tuition support.
- 5. *Safeguard districts from serious fiscal risks due to declining enrollments.*

The Challenges We Face

In 2020, a generation of students suffered the largest loss of learning the United States has ever experienced.¹ Districts closed their schools in mid-March, and only a fourth of all children returned to school for full-time, in-person instruction the following fall. A majority of children are likely to have been learning online throughout the 2020–21 school year. For many districts, a return to normal operations in the fall of 2021 remains uncertain. Online learning has proven to be a totally inadequate substitute. Parental reports,² achievement studies,³ and model estimations⁴ all indicate major downward shifts in learning when in-person instruction is not provided.



The learning slide is especially large for the disadvantaged.⁵ Moreeducated, higher-income parents are hiring tutors, forming learning pods, and committing more family time to educational purposes. Students from low-income families have less access to these alternatives than those from high-income ones, and they are more likely to be denied access to in-person instruction at school.⁶ Those in need of special education are especially at risk.⁷

Meanwhile, most private schools kept their doors wide open for in-person learning. When parents were asked how their children were being educated in November 2020, 60 percent of children in private schools were said by their parents to be learning in person, 22 percent were attending school during part of the school week, and only 17 percent were in a fully remote mode. The numbers were almost exactly the opposite for district-operated schools: 57 percent remote, 19 percent hybrid, and 24 percent in person.⁸ With district schools closed, many parents are exploring new educational alternatives. Disconcerted by closed schools, families are fleeing big cities for the suburbs, exurbs, and beyond.⁹ \Rightarrow_1 A hair stylist in Philadelphia is moving with her two children to Saratoga, Florida, where schools are open. Children in North Philadelphia "need a safe haven more than anybody else," she told a reporter. "They are not being thought about." She and her husband are hoping to be eligible for a tax-credit scholarship to attend a private school.¹⁰

Enrollments in public schools, once expected to rise in fall 2020,¹¹ have fallen by 2 percent, according to early reports.¹² That is very likely an undercount. California, New York, Illinois, and other states with large enrollments in urban districts, where attendance problems have been severe, have yet to report their losses. In surveys, parents are reporting that 3 percent of their children have switched to private schools, 3 percent to charter schools, and 2 percent to homeschooling.¹³ In Pennsylvania, enrollments are down 7 percent in the "state's most populous counties."¹⁴ Some of these shifts may be temporary, but urban districts are certain to face substantial enrollment declines.

These changes have serious long-term financial consequences for school districts.¹⁵ Enrollment-based state and federal grants fall with each pupil's departure. Though pandemic relief from the federal government may delay the day of reckoning,¹⁶ many districts will soon face major revenue shortfalls, if experiences from the last recession are any guide.¹⁷

➡₁ Will the significant increase in students taking advantage of school choice continue post-pandemic? We do not yet know in South Carolina if the families who opted for public charter schools will stay enrolled this fall. Public charter schools saw increased enrollment that was so dramatic that the state needed to provide supplemental fiscal appropriations—that's how big it was. So, was this a momentary spike in enrollment, or did the pandemic usher in a permanent shift?

> —Melanie Barton, senior education advisor, governor of South Carolina

➡₂ Community organizing takes time and hard work. Most efforts require at least eighteen months, if not more. Urgency is good, but urgency alone often wanes. To create strength in any movement, longevity is necessary.

> —Christina Laster, director of policy and legislation, National Parents Union

The looming fiscal crisis has intensified conflicts over school choice. As parents are seeking more options,¹⁸ school districts and teacher unions are trying to limit them. It is time to listen to President Joe Biden's call for unity and consensus, for frank recognition of the justifiable interests at stake for all parties to the conversation.

What We Know

Charters

Charter schools are state-authorized schools that operate under nonprofit management free of many restrictions that encumber district schools. Begun in 1991, charters currently serve about 6 percent of all public school students.¹⁹ Initially, little difference could be detected between performances, on average, of students attending schools in the charter and district sectors.²⁰ But recent studies have shown that cohorts of students attending charters are improving at twice the rate of those in district schools.²¹ \Longrightarrow_3 The largest charter strides forward are among African American cohorts.

 ${}^{\textcircled{}_4}$ Charters made a further case for themselves when schools shifted to learning online in March 2020. According to parents, children at charters were more likely than district children to get personal attention from their teachers and less likely to suffer a learning loss.²² Case studies of high-quality charter school networks found they kept students engaged by quickly distributing needed technology to families, re-creating the in-person school calendar and practices to the extent possible, and reaching out individually to students.²³

For years, many charters have been oversubscribed. The waiting lists are lengthening in the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic. Unfortunately, some states and school districts (most notably California) have tried to combat enrollment losses by placing new restrictions on charter schools.²⁴ States instead should respond to parental demand by lifting limits on charter enrollments, encouraging authorizers to form new schools, and asking districts to share underutilized facilities.²⁵

Private Schools

The percentage of all US elementary and secondary students attending private schools declined from a high of 15 percent in 1960

⇒₃ To support public charter schools, there must be greater alignment among business councils, higher-education institutions, and community organizations. This must include organizations that represent low-income communities, communities of color, and other underrepresented groups. We must build a diverse and inclusive table, and we are seeing this in parts of rural California right now, the power of strong partnerships and collaboration.

—Don Shalvey, CEO, San Joaquin A+

➡₄ High priority should be given to broadening access to voucher and tax-credit scholarship programs by lifting current restrictions on numbers, income limits, and tuition support. Enrollment limitations on charter schools should be removed, and underutilized facilities should be shared. This is what parents are seeking as a remedy. Meet the demands of parents; listen to their voices. Lift restrictions, share spaces, don't fail to meet the demand for quality opportunities.

> —Christina Laster, director of policy and legislation, National Parents Union

to just 9 percent in 2017.²⁶ One-tenth of private school enrollments are state subsidized through two choice programs for low-income families.²⁷ Tax-credit scholarships are being used by more than three hundred thousand students in eighteen states. Individuals and businesses who donate funds to the scholarship foundations are reimbursed in full or in part via state tax credits. Another two hundred thousand students in sixteen states receive vouchers to help cover tuition.

Private school choice programs have been designed to cost less than the grants states make to local school districts. As a result, school vouchers and tax-credit scholarships provide recipients with roughly one-half to two-thirds the level of expenditure per pupil at district schools.²⁸ That usually is not enough to cover all the costs of attending a private school. In 2017, the national operating expenditure per pupil for private schools averaged around \$10,000, about 9 percent less than the average district per-pupil expenditure of \$11,400.

Most evaluations of voucher and tax-credit scholarship programs show positive impacts, especially for African American and Hispanic students, on high school graduation, college enrollment, and college degree attainment.²⁹ Effects on student achievement are similar,³⁰ though recent evaluations of statewide programs in Louisiana and Ohio have shown negative impacts.³¹ These statewide programs have suffered from tight income limits on eligibility and other restrictions that have discouraged participation in the program by higher-quality schools.

When classes began in the fall of 2020, many private schools eschewed online learning; their students were thus much more likely to attend classes in person than students enrolled in district or charter schools. By November, their parents reported fewer adverse effects on their academic instruction, social relationships, emotional development, and physical fitness than students attending public schools.³² Not surprisingly, private school enrollments seem to be reviving.

Currently, access of low- and moderate-income students to private schools is limited by tight income constraints on eligibility for participation in voucher and tax-credit programs, which, if continued, will increase racial and class segregation within the private sector. As access to the private sector expands, income eligibility requirements should become more inclusive to ensure that programs are perceived as avenues for equal opportunity, not as a welfare program for the poor.

Potentially Adverse Consequences

Choice programs are often said to have adverse effects on (1) segregation; (2) Balkanization; (3) district students; and (4) district finance.

Segregation Despite *Brown v. Board of Education* (1954), neighborhood schools remain segregated by race and income. As metropolitan areas became increasingly specialized by area, parents' ability to choose high-quality public schools for their children became dependent upon family income and ethnic background. After *Milliken v. Bradley* (1974) ruled that de facto segregation was not in violation of the Constitution, between-district segregation intensified.³³ Central-city school enrollments became overwhelmingly African American and Hispanic as suburban school enrollments became predominantly White.³⁴

Still, the degree of segregation, which increased between 1970 and 1995, has not continued to grow since school choice programs took hold. This is best shown by an index that divides ethnic groups between African Americans and Hispanics on the one hand and Whites and Asian Americans on the other. The index varies between zero (every school has the same ethnic composition as the larger geographic area) and 100 (complete segregation). On this index, both school districts and metropolitan areas have shown a slight decline between 1995 and 2015.³⁵ In short, recent growth in choice has not been accompanied by an increase in segregation.

The segregation index has remained stable despite a major change in the ethnic composition of American schools. Between 1995 and 2015, the White share of enrollments declined from nearly two-thirds to 49 percent. Meanwhile, the Hispanic share doubled from 13 percent to 26 percent, and the Asian American share rose from 2 percent to 5 percent. The African American share remained steady at about 15 percent of total enrollment. The large expansion of Hispanic enrollments has necessarily increased the number of schools that are predominantly Black and Hispanic, but that is driven by the reduction in the share of White enrollments.³⁶ **Balkanization** Critics have expressed concerns that choice programs can generate conflict among ethnic and religious segments in society, much as occurred in the Balkan states after the collapse of the Soviet Union. But numerous studies have found that attendance at a choice school nearly always has a positive effect on political tolerance, political participation, civic knowledge, and skills, volunteerism, and social capital.³⁷

District students Choice schools are said to attract the more engaged families and more talented students, leaving district schools with the most challenging students. But there is not much more than anecdotal evidence to support these claims. Instead, student performances at district schools have been shown to improve when charters³⁸ and private choice programs³⁹ are present nearby.

Finances

The effects vary with a district's dependence on its own internal resources rather than external grants from higher tiers of government. In the former case, dips in enrollment generally reduce costs without major effects on revenue.⁴⁰ Indeed, a district dependent strictly on its own revenue sources might even welcome enrollment losses from a fiscal point of view. Fewer students mean more resources per student if local property values have not diminished. Still, school boards and superintendents facing enrollment declines must contend with the uncomfortable politics of downsizing. When schools are closed and staffs are dismissed for lack of enrollment, political conflict is almost inevitable. Those problems are greatly accentuated when substantial district revenues come via per-pupil grants from state and federal governments. Drops in enrollment translate into revenue shortfalls, which can escalate into fiscal crises, as happened in Detroit and other cities during the 2008–09 recession.

S In Massachusetts, urban districts (with the exception of Boston) receive the large majority of their funding from the state—a share that will grow steadily over the next seven years. If and when districts lose students, their state aid is held harmless. When districts lose students to public charter schools, they are partially reimbursed for three years, on top of their regular state aid allocations.

—James Peyser, Massachusetts secretary of education For the United States as a whole, district revenue sources are marginally more dependent on external grants than on internal sources. Of the \$736 billion (in constant 2018–19 dollars) available to school districts in 2016–17, 8 percent came from federal grants, 47 percent from state grants, and 45 percent from local revenues.⁴¹ The split between internal and external revenue sources varies widely. In Vermont, local districts contribute no more than 4 percent of the total; next door, New Hampshire asks them to cough up 60 percent of all revenues. In general, intergovernmental grants are disproportionately allocated to poorer districts with lower commercial and residential property values. In other words, the fiscal consequences of equitable school choice programs that induce low-income students to leave the district schools for charter and private ones are likely to adversely affect a school district's fiscal capacity.

Losses are feared more than gains are appreciated.⁴² In politics, those who lose—or are afraid they will lose—ordinarily make greater efforts to influence policies than do those anticipating gains from change. As a result, small groups, if they fear adversity, mobilize to impede innovations that promise substantial benefits to majorities.⁴³ For example, those who fear adverse effects of gun regulation on hunting or self-protection strive mightily to block legislation supported by a large majority.⁴⁴

 ${}^{\textcircled{}_{6}}$ Similarly, school choice plans face the greatest resistance in places where enrollment declines are most likely to occur.⁴⁵ Even if a loss of enrollment increases the amount of funds available per pupil, a school board, its employees, the news media, and, perhaps, the community as a whole will focus attention on the overall decline in school revenue that typically accompanies declining enrollments. Such were the arguments, for example, in the successful campaign against charter expansion in Massachusetts.⁴⁶

Such concerns can be partially assuaged by offering districts fiscal relief from declines in enrollments that many post-pandemic urban districts are likely to experience. In Chile, for example, policies that accelerated rapid growth of charters and private schooling were accompanied by compensation to municipalities for enrollment declines.⁴⁷ A similar trade-off could facilitate growth of the choice sector in the United States.

B The general experience of families is a constant and continuous battle to open new high-quality schools, keep those high-quality schools open, receive a fair share of funding for them, and allow those schools to expand when they're doing good work. This is a modern-day fight for the future of our communities; and parent groups and community-based coalitions are working together to protect high-quality public charter schools as a modern-day civil right.

> —Christina Laster, director of policy and legislation, National Parents Union

South Carolina continues to explore voucher programs and taxcredit scholarship programs. One way to see these expand is to provide fiscal safeguards in the state funding formula for school districts. Funding will continue to be at the forefront of this discussion, even if the money is simply following the student. Federal stimulus dollars are a temporary safety net for districts, but longerterm declining enrollment will have traditional school districts fearing the worst.

> —Melanie Barton, senior education advisor, governor of South Carolina

Offering states a solution to fiscal risks and expected pension crises could incentivize them to consider public charter school growth differently.

> —Christina Laster, director of policy and legislation, National Parents Union

 $rightarrow_7$ Designing the appropriate fiscal relief is a judgment call best made by policy makers on the scene. One option could be transitional assistance over the course of a decade. Another option that might prove appealing to districts and employee organizations would provide partial relief for unfunded pension⁴⁸ and health care insurance liabilities⁴⁹ for retired teachers, a relief package not unlike one Congress approved for private-sector pensions as part of the first major piece of fiscal legislation of the Biden administration.⁵⁰

 $rightarrow_8$ The legacy costs imposed by pension and health care benefits for retirees have escalated with the increase in the longevity of retirees. Failure to adjust collective-bargaining agreements in response to these demographic changes has exacerbated the problem. It is thus important that policy reform accompany any fiscal relief for school districts. In Wisconsin, for example, the passage of Act 10 removed pension and health care benefits from local bargaining tables, instead giving the state the authority to require employee contributions to pension and medical benefits.⁵¹ The way in which this is done must, of course, vary from one state to the next, given the variety of state fiscal regimes and the size of the legacy costs at stake.

It may be objected that states should not relieve school districts of obligations they have incurred nor compensate districts for loss of enrollments. Fiscal relief, it is said, only rewards districts for incorrect policy choices in the past. But that objection, while economically persuasive, ignores the reality that potential losses are more politically visible than anticipated gains. This would not be the first occasion when districts have been compensated for enrollment losses to other districts, to charters, or to private schools.⁵² To succeed in the public square, greater school choice for families may well require fiscal relief to school districts.

Conclusions

The pandemic is hastening parent demand for educational alternatives.⁵³ In school districts where students at risk are highly concentrated, policy makers have responded slowly and inadequately to the COVID-19 crisis. As a result, the charter, private, and homeschooling sectors are expanding, families are leaving central cities, and parental demand for further educational options is growing.

Some school districts and teacher organizations have tried to stem enrollment losses by placing new restrictions on charter schools and by opposing expansion of school voucher and tax-credit programs. $\textcircledinstitutional$ interests. States need to intervene by expanding choice opportunities by lifting caps on charter schools, encouraging the authorization of new charter schools, requiring school districts to cooperate with charter schools, and providing broader access to the private sector through voucher and tax-credit programs. To reduce rising resistance from school districts and employee organizations, states should provide fiscal relief to districts suffering serious enrollment decline.

NOTES

1 Paul E. Peterson, "The Price Students Pay When Schools Are Closed," *Education Next*, last updated July 31, 2020, https://www.educationnext.org /price-students-pay-when-schools-are-closed.

2 Michael B. Henderson, Paul E. Peterson, and Martin R. West, "Pandemic Parent Survey Finds Perverse Pattern: Students Are More Likely to Be Attending School in Person Where Covid Is Spreading More Rapidly," *Education Next* 21, no. 2 (Spring 2021), https://www.educationnext.org/pandemic-parent -survey-finds-perverse-pattern-students-more-likely-to-be-attending-school -in-person-where-covid-is-spreading-more-rapidly.

3 Emma Dorn, Bryan Hancock, Jimmy Sarakatsannis, and Ellen Viruleg, "COVID-19 and Learning Loss—Disparities Grow and Students Need Help," McKinsey & Company, December 8, 2020, https://www.mckinsey.com /industries/public-and-social-sector/our-insights/covid-19-and-learning -loss-disparities-grow-and-students-need-help#; Megan Kuhfeld, "Reading Suffered Less Than Expected During Pandemic, New Fall 2020 Student Data Show," *Education Next*, last updated December 1, 2020, https://www .educationnext.org/reading-suffered-less-than-expected-during-pandemic -new-fall-2020-student-data-show.

4 Center for Research on Education Outcomes (CREDO), "Estimates of Learning Loss in the 2019–2020 School Year," Stanford University, October 2020, https://credo.stanford.edu/publications/estimates-learning-loss-2019-2020-school-year.

5 Emma Dorn, Bryan Hancock, Jimmy Sarakatsannis, and Ellen Viruleg, "Mind the Gap: COVID-19 and Student Learning in the United States: The Hurt Could Last a Lifetime," McKinsey & Company, June 1, 2020, https://www.mckinsey .com/industries/public-and-social-sector/our-insights/covid-19-and-student -learning-in-the-united-states-the-hurt-could-last-a-lifetime.

6 Betheny Gross, Alice Opalka, and Padma Gundapeneni, "One Step Forward, One Step Back: Public Health Fears Keep America's School Districts on a Reopening Treadmill," Center on Reinventing Public Education,

➡ It is extremely difficult to support policy recommendations that paint every American school district with the same broad brush. Each district is unique, and many districts were unquestionably at the forefront of responding to COVID-19, creating high-quality learning options for students and meeting the needs of the whole child and their families. No single type of school or school system has a monopoly on providing transformative opportunities for our nation's youth. In a full open-enrollment state driven by school choice policies. Arizona has experienced tremendous successes. But there have also been towering failures. Should every family have high-quality school options? Absolutely. But there isn't only one way to make this happen. And left unregulated, these policies can negatively impact our children and erode trust in public education.

-Chad E. Gestson, superintendent, Phoenix Union High School District November 2020, https://www.crpe.org/publications/one-step-forward-one -step-back-public-health-fears-keep-americas-school-districts; Henderson, Peterson, and West, "Pandemic Parent Survey."

7 Adria Watson, "Challenges to Delivering Special Education Have Increased During the COVID Era," *CT Mirror*, December 8, 2020, https://ctmirror.org/2020 /12/08/challenges-to-delivering-special-education-have-increased-during-the -covid-era.

8 Henderson, Peterson, and West, "Pandemic Parent Survey."

9 Jeff John Roberts, "Are People Really Fleeing Cities Because of COVID? Here's What the Data Shows," *Fortune*, July 17, 2020, https://fortune.com /2020/07/17/people-leaving-cities-coronavirus-data-population-millennials -marriage-families-housing-real-estate-suburbs; Martha C. White, "Families Fleeing the City Are Pushing Up Home Prices Amid Tight Supply," *NBC News*, June 24, 2020, https://www.nbcnews.com/business/real-estate/families -fleeing-city-are-pushing-home-prices-amid-tight-supply-n1232062.

10 Dana Goldstein, "As School Closures Near First Anniversary, a Diverse Parent Movement Demands Action," *New York Times*, February 28, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/02/28/us/schools-reopening-philadelphia -parents.html.

11 National Center for Education Statistics, "Enrollment," https://nces.ed.gov /fastfacts/display.asp?id=372#PK12_enrollment.

12 Kalyn Belsha, Gabrielle LaMarr LeMee, Leah Willingham, and Larry Fenn, "Across US, States See Public School Enrollment Dip as Virus Disrupts Education," *Chalkbeat*, December 22, 2020, https://www.chalkbeat.org/2020 /12/22/22193775/states-public-school-enrollment-decline-covid.

13 Henderson, Peterson, and West, "Pandemic Parent Survey."

14 Goldstein, "School Closures."

15 Gross, Opalka, and Gundapeneni, "One Step Forward."

16 Andrew Ujifusa, "K–12 Schools Get \$57 Billion in COVID-19 Deal; No Relief for State and Local Governments," *Education Week*, December 21, 2020, https://www.edweek.org/policy-politics/k-12-schools-get-57-billion-in-covid-19-deal -but-no-state-and-local-government-relief/2020/12.

17 Kenneth Shores and Matthew P. Steinberg, "Schooling During the Great Recession: Patterns of School Spending and Student Achievement Using Population Data," *AERA Open*, September 24, 2019, https://journals.sagepub .com/doi/full/10.1177/2332858419877431; John Caskey and Mark Kuperberg, "The Philadelphia School District's Ongoing Financial Crisis," *Education Next* 14, no. 4 (Spring 2021), https://www.educationnext.org/philadelphia-school -districts-ongoing-financial-crisis.

18 "Results from the 2020 Education Next Poll," *Education Next*, last updated August 18, 2020, https://www.educationnext.org/2020-ednext-poll-interactive.

19 National Center for Education Statistics, "Public Charter School Enrollment," May 2020, https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator_cgb.asp. 20 Julian R. Betts and E. Emily Tang, "A Meta-Analysis of the Literature on the Effect of Charter Schools on Student Achievement," Society for Research on Educational Effectiveness, 2016, https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED566972; Sarah Cohodes, "Charter Schools and the Achievement Gap," *The Future of Children,* Princeton University (Winter 2018), https://www.jstor.org/stable/26304699 ?casa_token=QP6bS7YBcWQAAAAA%3AaljP8Q09p3Jq82nBd3XUz9hTOYXZ m2TgnZMOIyWKRq7ypsWS6BYFQD79yLTNUqs9Ea5uX0lS39wBjUobL0vSDJEZ Cenr6Zj5; CREDO, "National Charter School Study," June 2013, https://credo .stanford.edu/publications/national-charter-school-study.

21 M. Danish Shakeel and Paul E. Peterson, "Changes in the Performance of Students in Charter and District Sectors of US Education: An Analysis of Nationwide Trends," *Journal of School Choice* 14, no. 4 (September 2020), https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/15582159.2020.1811467?casa _token=PPb5rRg32q0AAAAA%3AFGJ1AylXSmyDKb5pj7padNZ3G5FaDl6-2y-e pch0SS8lLSeaGBUfQmBdrsgLohkU4cgaWTw9yQ; M. Danish Shakeel, "Charter Schools Show Steeper Upward Trend in Student Achievement than District Schools," *Education Next* 21, no. 1 (Winter 2021), https://search.proquest.com /docview/2475166111?pq-origsite=gscholar&fromopenview=true.

22 Michael B. Henderson, David Houston, Paul E. Peterson, and Martin R. West, "What American Families Experienced When Covid-19 Closed Their Schools," *Education Next* 21, no. 1 (Winter 2021), https://www.educationnext.org/what -american-families-experienced-when-covid-19-closed-their-schools; Gregg Vanourek, "How Big Charter Networks Made the Switch to Remote Learning," *Education Next*, last updated August 25, 2020, https://www.educationnext.org /how-big-charter-networks-made-switch-to-remote-learning.

23 Gregg Vanourek, "Schooling Covid-19: Lessons from Leading Charter Networks from Their Transition to Remote Learning," Thomas B. Fordham Institute, 2020, https://fordhaminstitute.org/national/research/schooling -covid-19-lessons-leading-charter-networks-their-transition-remote.

24 Mike Kennedy, "California Lawmakers Agree to Place New Limits on Charter Schools," *American School and University*, August 29, 2019, https://www .asumag.com/facilities-management/business-finance/article/20857321 /california-lawmakers-agree-to-place-new-limits-on-charter-schools.

25 Paul E. Peterson, "Toward Equitable School Choice," Hoover Institution, December 1, 2020, https://www.hoover.org/research/toward-equitable-school -choice.

26 Richard J. Murnane, Sean F. Reardon, Preeya P. Mbekeani, and Anne Lamb, "Who Goes to Private School?" *Education Next* 18, no. 4 (Fall 2018), https://www .educationnext.org/who-goes-private-school-long-term-enrollment-trends -family-income.

27 Patrick J. Wolf, "Private School Choice Programs: What Do We Know about Their Effects on Outcomes for Disadvantaged Students?" Hoover Institution, July 1, 2020, https://www.hoover.org/research/private-school-choice -programs-what-do-we-know-about-their-effects-outcomes-disadvantaged.

28 Wolf, "Private School Choice Programs."

29 Matthew M. Chingos and Paul E. Peterson, "Experimentally Estimated Impacts of School Vouchers on College Enrollment and Degree Attainment," *Journal of Public Economics* 122, no. C (2015), https://www.sciencedirect.com /science/article/abs/pii/S0047272714002461; Patrick J. Wolf, Brian Kisida, Babette Gutmann, Michael Puma, Nada Eissa, and Lou Rizzo, "School Vouchers and Student Outcomes: Experimental Evidence from Washington, DC," *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management* 32, no. 2 (Spring 2013), https://onlinelibrary .wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/pam.21691.

30 J. N. Mills and P. J. Wolf, "The Effects of the Louisiana Scholarship Program on Student Achievement after Four Years," EDRE Working Paper 2019-10, University of Arkansas, Department of Education Reform, April 23, 2019, https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3376230; Joshua M. Cowen, David J. Fleming, John F. Witte, Patrick J. Wolf, and Brian Kisida, "School Vouchers and Student Attainment: Evidence from a State-Mandated Study of Milwaukee's Parental Choice Program," *Policy Studies Journal* 41, no. 1 (2013); David Figlio and Krzysztof Karbownik, "Evaluation of Ohio's EdChoice Scholarship Program: Selection, Competition, and Performance Effects," Thomas B. Fordham Institute, July 2016, https://fordhaminstitute .org/sites/default/files/publication/pdfs/FORDHAM%20Ed%20Choice%20 Evaluation%20Report_online%20edition.pdf.

31 D. Epple, R. E. Romano, and M. Urquiola, "School Vouchers: A Survey of the Economics Literature," *Journal of Economic Literature*, 2017, https:// www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/jel.20150679; M. Danish Shakeel, Kaitlin P. Anderson, and Patrick J. Wolf, "The Participant Effects of Private School Vouchers across the Globe: A Meta-Analytic and Systematic Review," Society for Research on Educational Effectiveness, April 5, 2021, https://www .tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/09243453.2021.1906283.

32 Henderson, Peterson, and West, "Pandemic Parent Survey."

33 Charles T. Clotfelter, *After* Brown: *The Rise and Retreat of School Desegregation* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2006), https://www .jstor.org/stable/j.ctt7sxjd.

34 Matthew M. Chingos and Tomás E. Monarrez, "Does School Choice Make Segregation Better or Worse?" Hoover Institution, 2020, https://www.hoover .org/research/does-school-choice-make-segregation-better-or-worse.

35 Chingos and Monarrez, "Better or Worse?"

36 Tomás Monarrez, Brian Kisida, and Matthew Chingos, "Charter School Effects on School Segregation," Urban Institute, July 24, 2019, https://www.urban.org /research/publication/charter-school-effects-school-segregation.

37 Eric P. Bettinger and Robert Slonim, "Using Experimental Economics to Measure the Effects of a Natural Educational Experiment on Altruism," *Journal of Public Economics* 90, no. 8–9 (2006), https://cepa.stanford.edu/content/using -experimental-economics-measure-effects-natural-educational-experiment -altruism; David J. Fleming, "Learning from Schools: School Choice, Political Learning, and Policy Feedback," *Policy Studies Journal* 42, no. 1 (February 2014), https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/psj.12042. 38 Marcus A. Winters, "Does Expansion of Charter Schools Harm Nearby District Schools? My New Study Finds That No, It Doesn't," *The 74*, June 9, 2020, https://www.manhattan-institute.org/does-expansion-of-charters-harm -nearby-district-schools.

39 David N. Figlio, "Evaluation of the Florida Tax Credit Scholarship Program Participation, Compliance and Test Scores in 2010–11," University of Florida, Northwestern University, and National Bureau of Economic Research, August 2012, https://www.stepupforstudents.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/09 /2012-report-on-ftc-academic-gains.pdf; Wolf, "Private School Choice Programs."

40 Martin F. Lueken, "Fiscal Effects of School Vouchers," *EdChoice*, September 2018, https://www.edchoice.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/09 /Fiscal-Effects-of-School-Vouchers-by-Martin-Lueken.pdf.

41 National Center for Education Statistics, "Public School Revenue Sources," April 2020, https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator_cma.asp.

42 Daniel Kahneman and Amos Tversky, "Choices, Values, and Frames," Handbook of the Fundamentals of Financial Decision Making: Part 1, vol. 4 in World Scientific Handbook in Financial Economics Series, eds. Leonard C. MacLean and William T. Ziemba (Singapore: World Scientific Publishing, 2013), 269–78, https://www.worldscientific.com/doi/abs/10.1142/9789814417358_0016.

43 James Q. Wilson, *Political Organizations: Updated Edition* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1995).

44 Morris Fiorina, Paul Peterson, Bertram Johnson, and William Mayer, *The New American Democracy* (London: Pearson, 2010), https://www.pearson.com /us/higher-education/program/Fiorina-New-American-Democracy-The-7th -Edition/PGM334156.html.

45 Peterson, "Toward Equitable School Choice."

46 David Scharfenberg, "Mass. Voters Reject Ballot Question on Charter Schools," *Boston Globe*, November 8, 2016, https://www.bostonglobe.com /metro/2016/11/08/charter/v34OA3vMI8dRABDsFc4JuM/story.html.

47 M. Urquiola, "Competition Among Schools: Traditional Public and Private Schools," in *Handbook of the Economics of Education*, vol. 5, eds. Eric A. Hanushek, Stephen Machin, abd Ludger Woessmann (Amsterdam: Elsevier, 2016), https:// www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/B978044463459700004X?casa_token =txScsiFg5s4AAAAA:623RV2uEwitixXRse38HzomqLHXn6WGcHETy5skH4xgwgo RoW6DFK6ydyLeWIUZo1YcTcFghttps://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii /B978044463459700004X?casa_token=txScsiFg5s4AAAAA:623RV2uEwitixXRse38 HzomqLHXn6WGcHETy5skH4xgwgoRoW6DFK6ydyLeWIUZo1YcTcFg.

48 Mark Johnson, "Underfunded US Teacher Pension Liability Estimated at \$393 Billion," HGExperts.com, February 2013, https://www.hgexperts.com /expert-witness-articles/underfunded-u-s-teacher-pension-liability-estimated -at-393-billion-29820.

49 Chad Aldeman, "Health Care for Life," *Education Next* 19, no. 1 (Winter 2019), https://www.educationnext.org/health-care-for-life-will-teachers-post -retirement-benefits-break-bank.

50 Mary Williams Walsh and Alan Rappeport, "Rescue Package Includes \$86 Billion Bailout for Failing Pensions," *New York Times,* March 7, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/07/business/dealbook/bailout-pensions -stimulus.html.

51 MacIver Institute, "Act 10 Saves Wisconsin Taxpayers More Than \$12 Billion, New Analysis Finds," March 11, 2020, https://www.maciverinstitute.com/2020 /03/act-10-saves-wisconsin-taxpayers-more-than-12-billion-new-analysis-finds.

52 Yilan Shen and Alexander Berger, "Charter School Finance," National Conference of State Legislatures, February 2011, https://www.ncsl.org /documents/educ/charterschoolfinance.pdf.

53 Aldeman, "Health Care for Life."



The publisher has made this work available under a Creative Commons Attribution-NoDerivs license 4.0. To view a copy of this license, visit https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nd/4.0.

The views expressed in this essay are entirely those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the views of the staff, officers, or Board of Overseers of the Hoover Institution.

Copyright \odot 2021 by the Board of Trustees of the Leland Stanford Junior University

27 26 25 24 23 22 21 7 6 5 4 3 2 1



About the Author



PAUL E. PETERSON

Paul E. Peterson is the Henry Lee Shattuck Professor of Government and director of the Program on Education Policy and Governance at Harvard University; a senior fellow at the Hoover Institution, Stanford University; and the senior editor of *Education Next: A Journal of Opinion and Research.* He received his PhD in political science from the University of Chicago.

Hoover Education Success Initiative

With passage in 2015 of the Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA), states are again in charge of American education policy. To support them in this undertaking, the Hoover Education Success Initiative (HESI), launched in 2019, seeks to provide state education leaders with policy recommendations that are based upon sound research and analysis.

HESI hosts workshops and policy symposia on high-impact areas related to the improvement and reinvention of the US education system. The findings and recommendations in each area are outlined in concise topical papers.

The leadership team at HESI engages with its Practitioner Council, composed of national policy leaders, and with interested state government leaders. HESI's ultimate goal is to contribute to the ongoing transformation of the nation's education landscape and to improve outcomes for our nation's children.

For more information about the Hoover Education Success Initiative, visit us online at hoover.org/hesi.

Practitioner Council Commenters

Melanie Barton Dr. Chad E. Gestson Christina Laster James Peyser Don Shalvey

Hoover Institution, Stanford University 434 Galvez Mall Stanford, CA 94305-6003 650-723-1754 Hoover Institution in Washington The Johnson Center 1399 New York Avenue NW, Suite 500 Washington, DC 20005 202-760-3200

